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MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT 

SCHOOL DISTRICT

Monday January 21, 2013
     The Board of Trustees of the Wink-Loving Independent School District convened in regular monthly session at 6:00 p.m., January 21, 2013 in the administration board room.
	Members Present
	Eddie Brewer, Russ Slaughter, Minerva Soltero, Kristyl Hotze, 

Larry Antley, Brad White, and Melissa Halterman


	Members Absent

	John Benham, Superintendent, was not present for the meeting 

as he was out of town. 
Dewitt Smith, Interim Superintendent, presided at the board meeting.

	Others Present
	Craig Wallace, Stiles & Wallace, Paul Scifres,Winkler County News,

 Pam Rogers, and Debbie Slaughter


	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING


	The minutes from Regular Meeting, December 10, 2012, and Special meetings, December 11, 2012, December 12, 2012, December 13, 2012, December 20, 2012 and January 14, 2013, were presented to the board. 
Trustee Soltero made the motion to approve the minutes as presented.  Trustee Antley seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.



	Public Comments 
      
	None
APPROVE BOND ITEMS

Craig Wallace went over modified drawings of the proposed new high school.

The modified drawings showed new sidewalk, will include new brick, wrought iron fence, and a concrete & turf outside area for the students. The 

Industrial Arts Building will be north of the high school with 90 parking spaces. 

Trustee Halterman inquired about ambulance parking. Craig feels there should be access on the visitor side by the ticket booth. After further discussion they felt it would be better to have access on the home side gate by the stands.

Shot put and discus rings will be on the practice field. 

Wood shop and Auto Mechanics will have an additional 400 square feet added totaling 10,000 square feet with 14 parking spaces. 

Craig told the board members that the exterior plans will tie in with the rest of the campus and will include tile roof, pillars, stepped coping, stucco, metal, and granite. 
Trustee Brewer inquired and expressed concerns about the flat roof designs, but Craig reassured him that the true flat roof they will use has a two foot fall, is very strong and has an R50/60 insulation value. 

Trustee Brewer also inquired about the security and fire protection. Craig said the building will have the 5 door Life Safety Code. Security can be by electronic access, can have a panic button in which all doors in the facility lock, as well as a camera system.  
Craig hopes to have an oil paint rendering in the next 3 weeks.  The board members said they liked Study 3 of the different designs of the high school. 

The building will incorporate the same colors as the present high school and include a red base, tan cast stone bonding, and metal over the windows. 

He also plans to have an aerial and ground level renderings. 

Mr. Boggess asked about ground breaking, and Craig said it looks to be the end of March or first of April, but still says it will be 15 months to build.

No action needed; discussion only on the proposed new high school.

APPROVE ROY ORBISON COMMITTEE ITEMS

Pam Rogers and Debbie Slaughter were present to give the board members an update on the 85th All Class Reunion and Roy Orbison Celebration. The events will take place on Friday and Saturday June 14-15. They had 3 bids for Meals; Johnny’s BBQ at $12.50 per plate for 1500 people at a total cost of $21,562.50, Rosa’s Café for a catered meal of fajitas and the trimmings for 1500 people at a cost of $24,275.06. The final bid was from the Wink Volunteer Fire Dept (Cat House) for barbecue at a cost of $15 per plate totaled $22,500. 
Pam told the board members that she currently has 65 RSVP’s. Trustee Slaughter said he would like to let the Cat House (WVFD) cook; keep it local, but we need RSVP’s for a count.  Pam told the board members that last time we fed 1200 to 1400 people.  Suggestions of a donation bucket for the cost of the meal were discussed.  Trustee White suggested that the school pay $10 for the meal and ask for a $5.00 fee for every plate from the people that attend. There was discussion of caps and mugs to be sold by the Education Foundation.
After discussion, motion made by Trustee Halterman to have the (1) WVFD (Cat House) prepare the food; they get the meat, etc. for $15.00 per plate. $5.00 fee on every plate; plan for 1500 people. (2) Do not allow use of the facilities for people to stay in the gym. (3) To approve the purchase of items such as mugs, key chains, and clocks for 1500 people as suggested.  Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.
APPROVE AUDIT REPORT

Rocky Rives was not present at the board meeting; audit was not ready for presentation.  It has been rescheduled for February, 2013.


	BUDGET AMENDMENTS

	Budget amendments for the month of January were presented by Holly Bryan, Business Manager. The amendments were in areas of moving money from Science Supplies Elementary $100 to Social Studies Elementary. Another amendment was moving $5400 from Supplies High School to Furniture & Equipment Secondary as well as $2,400 from Supplies Elementary to Furniture & Equipment Elementary. 

$200 moved from Gasoline Band to Contracted Services Band.  One payroll adjustment from FIMM Superintendent $500 to FIMM.

The last adjustment was from Workmen’s Compensation; $24,200 to Vacation Leave Pay. This was for John Benham, retiring Supt. of the district for half of local sick leave pay and vacation leave.
Trustee Soltero made the motion to approve the budget amendments. Trustee Slaughter seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.


	FINANCIAL REPORTS BILLS PAID AND BILLS 
PAYABLE
	The financial reports, bills paid during the month, and bills payable for the month of January were submitted by Holly Bryan.  Bills for the month totaled $187,101.05.  Bills paid out of Interest and Sinking Fund totaled $426,232.90. She also went over the investment report and Cash in Bank. There is $5,906,589.61 in Operating Fund after the January Accounts Payable and Payroll, and $14,802,898.00, in Interest & Sinking Fund. 
 Trustee Slaughter moved that the financial reports, bills paid during the month, and the bills payable be approved. The motion was seconded by Trustee Halterman and carried with a unanimous vote. 



	TAX COLLECTION REPORT
	A local tax collection report for December 2012 was presented to the board
 by Grace Harrison, Tax Collector. Total collections for December were
 $2,134,550.33. Collection percentage is 35.60%. 
Trustee Soltero moved to approve the tax collection report.  The motion was 
seconded by Trustee Hotze and carried with a unanimous vote.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT
Mr. Dewitt Smith, Interim Supt. gave the report stating he had met with Mr. Carman and Mr. Boggess for Monday meetings.  He had attended varsity basketball games, as well as various meetings with the Student Advisory Committee and Representatives of the Student Body. This past Friday he attended a luncheon at the elementary for Sami Jones (who is getting married).
Kudos to Oscar Valeriano, custodian for helping Iraan with a door on their bus that was jammed.  Oscar helped them fix the door and stayed with them to see the job through.  

He told the board that he had checked with Mr. Scogins on the property behind Ashby, and we are 3-4 weeks out.  
Elementary Principal’s Report was given by Scotty Carman saying we have 249 students in elementary; discipline is low, Elementary UIL Meet was successful; awards were handed out, we have won the UIL Meet 35 out of 37 years.  Christmas Program was on December 20; students and Mrs. Solis did
a great job on the presentation.

 Benchmark for STAAR testing was done and resulted in tutorials after school and students are out by 4 p.m. 

Kindergarten and first grade teachers have taken part in teacher conferences. 

Stock Show tour will be on January 29th.

Junior High/High School Principal’s Report was given by Eddie Boggess
stating we have 103 students in high school. Feb. 9 we have debate in Irion County. Mr. Harder and Barbara McCallister have both stated they will be retiring this year. We will also be in need of a shop teacher. 

Concerns for security in the double gym have arisen and are being addressed. 

Mr. Boggess said they are also looking at the Raptor System that scans driver’s license. They are being pro active with security concerns in the high school.

Basketball boys and girls teams are both doing well.

At this time the board took a break about 8:00 p.m. to end open session, and have pictures taken by Paul Scifres with Winkler County News for Board Appreciation Month. 


	ADJOURNMENT
Declaration to adjourn at  9:29 p.m. on motion by Trustee Halterman 
and seconded by Trustee White. The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Attest:

_____________________Secretary

_______________________ Board President       


	

	
	


